
2021 BHA Annual Meeting
January 30, 2021

Welcome!



2020 Bald Head Association Board of Directors

• John Fisher, President
• Alan Briggs, Vice President
• Robert Drumheller, Secretary/Treasurer
• Tiffany Williams
• John Kinney

John Kinney

Alan Briggs Robert DrumhellerJohn Fisher

Tiffany Williams
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BHA Board Vacancy
• Nana Smith resigned.
• Vacancy for remaining two years of  her term.
• We welcome volunteers for the Board position.
• Self-nominate or nominate a qualified BHI homeowner or other person 

you have talked to and agreed to serve.
• Email resume to Chair of  Nominating Committee, Tiffany Williams, 

at tiffany@tiffanysrentals.com by noon, February 3, 2021.
• We need to fill the Board opening by the February Board Retreat.
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Nominating Committee
Tiffany Williams, Chair
John Kinney

mailto:tiffany@tiffanysrentals.com


BHA Staff

• Carrie Moffett, Executive Director
• Diane Mesaris, Administrative Assistant
• Fran Pagliaro, ARC Coordinator
• Karen Mosteller, ARC Specialist
• Carol Collins, ARC Associate/Covenants 

Compliance Agent
• Pam Rainey, Customer Relations Associate
• Denise Eidal, Full Charge Bookkeeper
• Pam Henson, Communications Associate

Carrie Moffett

Fran Pagliaro Karen Mosteller Carol Collins

Pam Rainey Denise Eidal Pam Henson
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Proof of Quorum
• Per Article III, Section IV of  the Bylaws: 

At the annual meetings and all special 
meetings, the presence, in person or by 
proxy, of  one hundred-fifty (150) entitled 
to be cast, or of  proxies entitled to cast 
votes, shall constitute a quorum for any 
action except as otherwise provided in the 
Articles of  Incorporation, the Declaration, 
or these Bylaws.  
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Approval of Minutes
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Introduction of BHA Board Candidates
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Alan Briggs Robert Drumheller



Call for Election
• Proxies received during online 

voting prior to meeting.
• Online ballot available today for 

anyone who hasn’t already voted.
• Our Teller Committee:

• Diane Mesaris
• Laurie Jelinek
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BHA Today

Current number of  member properties 
as of  January 1, 2021:

Total — 1,898
• Rooftops — 1,149
• Lots — 749 
• 12 lots were converted to new homes in 2020
• 6 lots were donated to SILT in 2020
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Background – What is BHA charged to do?

Articles of  Incorporation direct BHA to:
1. Administer and enforce architectural review guidelines.
2. Own and manage the Common Area.
3. Provide recreational services/facilities for members.
4. Communicate activities/decisions of  interest to members.
5. Promote the health, safety and welfare of  members.
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Background

1. Administer and enforce architectural review guidelines
• Enforce violations of  BHA’s Covenants and Design Guidelines.
• Facilitate and review property owner submittals in accordance with 

BHA’s Covenants and Design Guidelines.
• Maintain archives of  plans and paint colors on over 30 years and 

108 drawers of  house plans.
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2020 ARC Activities
• Held 22 ARC meetings.
• Reviewed over 310 submissions.
• Approved 22 new construction projects (47% increase from 2019).
• Met with BHI landscaping contractors to discuss guidelines and procedures for required ARC 

approvals processes.
• Utilized emergency response tree removal procedure following Hurricane Isaias.
• Updated the Unified Design Guidelines.
• Facilitated countless paint color requests.
• Reviewed hundreds of  tree requests for trimming and removal — many from two hurricanes.
• Answered hundreds of  ARC-related questions for property owners.
• BHA provides ARC coordination for the Middle Island property owners’ association on a 

contract basis.
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Background

2. Own and manage the Common Area
• Manage all aspects of  the three communities of  Keeper’s Landing, Surfman’s Walk 

and Sumner’s Crescent.
• Manage amenities or assets of  six additional neighborhoods (Braemar, Cedar Court, 

Muscadine Grove, Loggerhead, Palm Court and Palmetto Cove).
• Maintain 13 alleys located in the East End that comprise 125 individual properties.
• Manage tree trimming and removal requests on unimproved Common Area, such as 

that along the golf  course.
• Help protect the natural uniqueness of  Bald Head Island through the management of  

approved tree and limb removal.
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Background – Common Area
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Prepared by the Village of BHI Development 
Services Department – August 2013



Background – Common Area (West End)

15



Background – Common Area (East End)
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Background

3. Provide recreational services/facilities for members
• Facilitate the use of  the Association Center for meetings, recreational facilities, 

weddings and other activities – less activity in 2020 due to COVID shutdown.
• Manage improved Common Areas for property owner use.
• Lease Common Area for Village of  BHI to house the Mulch Site and 

the Dog Park.
• Provide varying social, educational and recreational activities for members 

(SER Committee).
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Background

4. Communicate activities/decisions of  interest to members
• Communicate news, what is happening and other pertinent information.
• Informational videos during early COVID-19 stay-at-home orders.
• Published, distributed and archived 12 months of  Island Reports.
• Increased our Facebook following.
• BHA website 2020 average monthly users: 2,712.
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Background

5. Promote the health, safety and welfare of  members
• Attend island entity and off-island meetings to keep property owners abreast 

of  island goings on and promote the health, safety and welfare of  property 
owners — full-time residents AND part-time residents.

• Help property owners navigate the ins and outs of  
property ownership on Bald Head Island.

• Sent a record number of  247 Welcome Packages in 2020 for 
new property owners.

• Created “BHI Basics” for informing property owners and visitors 
about Bald Head Island essentials.
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Covenants Enforcement - 2020

• Enforcement of  Covenants helps maintain property values
• BHA (aesthetics/design) and Village of  BHI (code/safety)
• 2020 Violations

• Community Wide Standards violations — 29
• Unauthorized work done outside of  ARC approval process — 19
• Clear-cutting/mulching over valuable barrier island understory - 10
• Exterior lighting violations — 7
• Trash and debris violations — 7
• Other — 20
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Architectural Review Committee (ARC)
Section A 
• Meeting first Friday of  every month except January
• ARC Section A will review applications for 

properties from the median of  Muscadine Wynd, 
West except for the following multi-family 
communities: Lighthouse Landing, Ibis Roost, 
Royal James Landing, Sabal Palm Cottages, 
The Hammocks, The Villas and Timbercreek.

Section B 
• Meeting third Friday of  every month except December
• ARC Section B will review applications for properties 

from the median of  Muscadine Wynd, East including 
Silversides Trail, as well as the following BHA PUD 
and multi-family communities: Cape Fear Station, 
Flora’s Bluff/Killegray Ridge, Ibis Roost, Keeper’s 
Landing, Lighthouse Landing, Royal James Landing, 
Sabal Palm Cottages, Sumner’s Crescent, Surfman’s 
Walk, The Hammocks, The Villas and Timbercreek.
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2020 ARC Members

• John Farabow Jr., Chair
• William Faber
• Susan Mullen
• Jan Triplett
• Brent Belch
• Bill Bourne
• Kathy Newman
• Beth Kapil
• Joyce Nelson
• Peter Quinn, Consultant
• Tiffany Williams, BHA Board Liaison

Section A
• Brewse Barnard, Chair
• Kathy McConnell
• Jennifer Russel
• David Wray
• Mike Herriott
• Gil Wilson
• David Pacyna
• Jennifer Pitts
• Patrick O’Bryant
• Mark Saulnier, Consultant
• Tiffany Williams, BHA Board Liaison

Section B
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Finance Committee
• Reviewed budget for 2021.
• Very active with financial needs associated with the Association.
• Worked to reduce supplemental costs for owners of  former Stage 2 properties.
• Discussed asset reserves study as conducted in 2020.
• 11 separate bank accounts established, which enabled separate financials for BHA and 

individual neighborhoods.
• Review draft audit prior to finalization.
• Working to implement program to provide FDIC coverage 

for 11 bank accounts.

Committee Members:
Mike Herriott
Brent Blackmon
Robert Drumheller, Board Liaison
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Resource Conservation & Beautification Committee (RCB)
• Organized the purchase, delivery, planting and watering of  154 trees through 

“Operation Re-Forest — We Forest,” including Honor Trees for property owners 
(new in 2020).

• Facilitated bulk discount for property owners to purchase trees to plant on their 
own property.

• Planted two memorial trees for prior retiring BHA Board members.
• One Island-wide Litter Sweep campaign.

Members:
Kay Menk, Chair
Betty Robinson
Craig Miller
Janie Miller
Bonna Pfeiffer
Barbara McQuaide
Kim Scagnelli
Lillian Carter
John Kinney, Board Liaison
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Operation Re-Forest — We Forest
• 2nd annual operation.

• $11,480 total cost was covered by a grant from Verizon 
through the Arbor Day Foundation’s Tree Recovery Program.

• 25 trees planted by property owners for mitigation with ARC.

• New in 2020: Honor Trees.
• Trees planted:

• 81 Live Oak 

 28 were Honor Trees planted on member properties 

 2 were Honor Trees for retired BHA Board members

 53 planted on BHA Common Area

• 18 Yaupon Holly

• 15 Wax Myrtle

• 11 Holly

• 7 Bracken’s Brown Beauty Magnolia

• 2 Beautyberry

• 5 Carolina Cherry 
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Socialization, Education & Recreation Committee (SER)

Ongoing and special events
• Classes, potlucks and workshops postponed during COVID-19.
• Began planning new activities to execute when safe to gather.
• Smith Island Social — postponed for 2021.

Members:
Betsi Stephen, Chair
Debi Byrd
Andra Kinlaw
Sally Klippel
Kathy Newman
Suzanne O’Bryant
Millicent O’Connor
Kris Riley
Susan Weaver
Nana Smith, Board Liaison
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Strategic Planning & Long Range Projects Committee (SPLRP)

Members:
Joe Hawkins, Chair
Greg Wendling
Craig Bandoroff
Bob White
Karen Mortimer
Joel Michaels
Alan Briggs, Board Liaison

• The SPLRP Committee is the “Think Tank” for Bald Head Association. 
It looks at the big picture — where are we going and how are we going 
to get there.

• 2021 plans include review of  committee structure and BHA’s long-term 
organizational requirements.
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SPLRP Recommendation: Aging Houses

“A 40-year-old island community that looks like a 40-year-old island community cannot be competitive.”
~Shannon White, Director of  Operations, Kiawah Island Community Association 

Aging Houses:
• Lose their appearance faster
• Require more maintenance, at more frequent 

intervals, to meet community standards
• Negatively impact surrounding property values
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SPLRP: How Aging Houses Impact BHA

• Properties that don’t meet standards reduce overall property values.
• The “rotten apple” philosophy.
• A core BHA responsibility is to enforce design guidelines and standards.
• We must do what we can to preserve property values.

• Unenforced standards allow lax owners to skip needed maintenance.
• Changing demographics may reinforce this attitude.

• Cannot afford to allow BHI to slip into a downward spiral to “shabby.”
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SPLRP: Strategic Recommendation

• Waiting for an owner to complain about their neighbor’s house is no 
longer enough to maintain architectural standards.

• BHA should start a periodic property “evaluation” program.
• Even a short drive through a neighborhood would allow us to identify properties 

in need of  maintenance.

• Every property should be evaluated at least once or twice a year.
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Recognition of committee members 
whose 3-year term has expired/resigned

Architectural Review Committee (ARC)
William Faber
Kathy McConnell
Mike Herriott

Resource Conservation & Beautification Committee (RCB)
Betty Robinson
Barbara McQuaide

Socialization, Education and Recreation Committee (SER)
Lou Earnhardt
Susan Panousis

Strategic Planning & Long Range Projects Committee (SPLRP)
Craig Bandoroff

Thank you!
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BHA Committee Volunteer Opportunities

Volunteer forms available:
• On BHA website (www.BaldHeadAssociation.com)
• By email request: Diane@BaldHeadAssociation.com
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http://www.baldheadassociation.com/


Sound Financial Stewardship

• BHA’s Basic Annual Dues increased modestly three times since 2013, despite 
increasing costs — inflation, merger, insurance, etc.

• BHA is debt free. All BHA buildings and property are owned and fully paid for.
• Over $1 million held in reserves for maintenance/repair of  assets BHA manages.
• Transitioned to a new CRM/financial system specifically built for HOAs. Funds are 

segregated and managed according to cost centers so that property owners within 
service areas have regular reporting of  financials, including reserves balances, 
going forward.

• Moved to lockbox/online payment system to meet best practices and eliminate 
onsite access to cash.

• In 2020, conducted professional reserves study for all assets. The study was 
recommended by the outside auditor and is consistent with national best practices.

Philosophy:
Aversion to debt and to maintain appropriate reserves for the protection of  assets
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Sound Financial Stewardship
Annual Basic Dues: Home/Lot
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Year Home Lot

2017 345 115

2018 390 130

2019 390 130

2020 390 130

2021 450 150

NOTE: The 2021 Budget (including income 
and expenses for BHA-managed areas) can be 
found at www.BaldHeadAssociation.com/about-bha.

Year Annual Budget

2017 $616,825

2018 $668,023

2019* $1,239,865

2020 $1,221,876

2021 $1,227,727

(Years 2019 – 2021 include operating and reserves funds 
earmarked for BHA-managed areas of  Keeper’s Landing, 
Surfman’s Walk, Sumner’s Crescent, Muscadine Grove, 
Cape Fear Station alleys, Palmetto Cove and Loggerhead.)

Annual Budget

*Operating and reserves funds from the former Stage II Association were 
transferred in 2018 to BHA as a result of  the BHA/Stage II Association 
merger and are included in annual budgets for 2019 and beyond.



2020 Reserves Study
2020 Reserves Study
• BHA commissioned its first-ever formal reserves study, performed by Global Solution Partners, who conducted 

a full-scale, on-site physical evaluation and financial analysis. 
• GSP has 20+ years of  experience, including coastal North Carolina communities.
• The study provided estimates for the remaining useful life and replacement costs (including inflation).
• GSP recommended a funding plan for the following areas:
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 Association Center
 Boat Park
 Community Garden
 Battery 4
 Master Walkways in Cape Fear Station
 Muscadine Grove
 Palmetto Cove

 Palm Court
 Cedar Court
 BHA-managed drip-line communities 

of  Keeper’s Landing, Surfman’s Walk 
and Sumner’s Crescent

 Alleys in Cape Fear Station



2020 Reserves Study
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Reserves Study Results:
• BHA maintains $3.3 million worth of  assets.
• Reserves for the Association Center and the Master Walkway need to be increased in the short-term.
• Board included 25% of  GSP’s recommended annual allocation for 2021 in this year’s budget.
• 25% translates to an increase in the 2021 basic dues for all BHA owners of  $20 for a lot; $60 for a home.
• Adjustments to the reserves for specific BHA-managed areas have been allocated to those areas through 

supplemental dues.
• Reserve levels for Battery 4 were deferred, pending further study.

Next Steps:
• Study annual allocation recommendations in 2021 and make any adjustments in funding levels.
• Update reserves study every 5 years, in keeping with national best practices.
• Develop long-term strategy for lagoons owned by BHA during 2021.
• Determine whether a reserve level of  100% of  replaced cost should be reduced to a lower percentage.



Wildlife Overlook — History
• Wildlife Overlook grew out of  a partnership between BHA and the BHI Conservancy brokered by Dr. Thad Wester with the goal 

of  providing a place for education about alligators, birds and other wildlife.
• It was used by the BHI Conservancy as a location for its nature/birding programs and visited by students from the mainland 

during field trips and thousands of  property owners, renters and visitors to the Island.
• It was built and maintained by Joyce and Wayne Lambert until it was damaged beyond repair by Hurricanes Florence and Dorian.
• Members attending the January 27, 2019, Annual Meeting unanimously endorsed rebuilding the Wildlife Overlook.
• To address safety concerns associated with alligators becoming accustomed to humans and to reduce the risk of  human-alligator 

interactions, BHA consulted with NC Wildlife Resources Commission and BHI Conservancy to develop a new, safer design.
• BHA hired architect Gordon Hall for the project in December 2019, and the design was approved in March 2020.
• A Request for Proposals was sent to 12 builders/contractors 

from on and off  the Island in June; bids received ranged from 
$143,500 (with a contingency) to $720,000.

• After reviewing all of  the bids, the Board selected the second-lowest bid 
(Trinity Design Build BHI) as the builder the Board had the most 
confidence would build the Overlook to the approved specifications.
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• No member of  the Board had or currently has a financial 
interest in Trinity Design Build BHI. No self-dealing has 
occurred. Construction has commenced and is expected to be 
complete in late spring/early summer 2021.



Wildlife Overlook — Design (part 1)
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• The newly rebuilt Overlook addresses long-standing safety concerns about the former structure by providing a barrier between 
the water and humans on the platform.

• An alligator viewing platform provides visitors with a more meaningful experience over the lagoon using a cantilevered 
structure that keeps the pilings on dry land while maintaining a viewing perimeter matching the original footprint.

• The primary guard structure includes vertical and 
angled shielding components consisting of  hot dip 
galvanized steel mesh and assembled into removable 
panels to maximize durability, protect visitors from 
alligators and conveniently facilitate repairs when needed. 

• Stainless steel connection hardware will enhance 
the durability of  the structure and reduce future 
maintenance costs.

• The finished wood deck will be treated with a 
slip-resistant coating as an additional safety feature.



Wildlife Overlook — Design (part 2)
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• A bird viewing area with bench seating has been included to allow visitors to meditate and/or quietly observe some of  the 65 bird 
species that have been identified on the Island. This portion of  the Overlook also addresses BHA’s concerns about individuals 
venturing off  the path into a less safe area and also destroying the vegetation on the south side of  the Overlook. A walkway will 
connect the two areas.

• Additional designated bicycle and cart parking areas (including paved accessible parking) has been added for safety.

• Landscaping:
• BHA’s contractor removed several trees and other vegetation 

to allow for construction equipment.
• Duke Energy also removed several trees in the area as part of  

its ongoing project to improve BHI’s electrical infrastructure.
• Abundant landscaping, including shrubs and trees native to 

the island, will be installed once construction is complete.

• It is a one-of-a-kind structure with specific architectural elements designed for 
BHI’s environment.

• It’s important to remember that the Overlook is a public space and the previous 
platform, while lovely and quaint, would not meet today’s commercial construction 
standards or federal accessibility requirements. Simply replacing the former structure 
with an exact replica and ignoring the long-standing safety concerns would not be 
in the BHA membership’s best interest.



Wildlife Overlook — Cost
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• Estimated cost of  project is $325,000 - $350,000.
• Note: $65,000 of  the cost is the fabrication of  the steel panels that 

will be a barrier between wildlife and humans and the stainless steel 
hardware.

• 3-year special assessment was levied by the Board to cover the costs of  
rebuilding the Overlook. 

• Home: $240/Lot: $80.
• Annual installment is $80 for a home and $27 for a lot.

• Requested a financial partnership with the Village of  BHI and 
BHI Club with no resolution since there is currently no tourism budget.

• Initial investment of  materials will reduce the long-term maintenance 
costs over the life of  the Overlook.

• Will be included in future reserves studies.

Item Amount

Architect $16,000 

Contractor/construction management 296,815 

Educational signage production 5,000 

Landscaping 5,000 

Village permitting -

Survey work 1,815 

Legal work 1,000 

Contingency (5%) 16,281 

TOTAL CONSTRUCTION COST: $341,911 



On the horizon…
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• Wildlife Overlook completion.
• Develop long-term strategy 

for lagoons.
• Communications evaluation.
• BHI Community Directory.
• Complete turning over maintenance 

responsibilities for alleyways to the 
Village of  BHI.

• Reserves study analysis.
• Community Wide Standards 

Evaluations.



Community Wide Standards (CWS) Evaluations
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BHI Organizational Presentations
• Hon. J. Andrew Sayre, Mayor, Village of  BHI 
• Chris Webb, Executive Director, Old Baldy Foundation
• Joyce Fulton, Consultant, BHI Limited 
• Cam McIntyre, President, Public Safety Auxiliary (PSA)
• Chris Shank, Executive Director, BHI Conservancy/SILT 
• David Sawyer, CEO, BHI and Shoals Clubs
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The Village Chapel was unable to participate but asks members to visit the Chapel 
website to review its 2020 Annual Report at www.VillageChapelOfBaldHeadIsland.org

Questions can be typed into the Live Event Q&A feature, 
and they will be answered after all presenters have spoken.



Hon. J. Andrew Sayre, Mayor, Village of BHI
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Chris Webb, Executive Director, Old Baldy Foundation
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Joyce Fulton, Consultant, BHI Limited
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Cam McIntyre, President, Public Safety Auxiliary (PSA)
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Public Service Auxiliary

Volunteer organization  to help 
public safety officers in times of  

island emergency (fire, etc.)
?Volunteer?— email: 

cammacnc@gmail.com

Volunteer fundraising 501(c) 3 
organization for 

BHI Public Safety Department 
All donations & money from 

events go to Public Safety

“Drive-Thru” Chili Supper
Friday Feb 12, 2021, 4:00-6:00pm 

Drive through the firehouse bay 
in your golf  cart for 

take-home containers of: 
Chili & brownies for two: $20.    
Chili  & brownies for four: $35. 

CASH or Check only
Masks required — all COVID protocols 

followed



Chris Shank, Executive Director, BHI Conservancy/SILT
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What We Learned in 2020

Chris Shank
Executive Director



UNCW
Hydrogeology = Dr. Peter Zamora

Coyotes and Sea Turtles = Dr. Rachel Urbanek
Coastal Physics = Drs. Joe Long and Ryan Miera

NCSU
Maritime Forest Ecology = Dr. Jodi Forrester
Salt Marsh/Tidal Creek= Dr. Chris Osburn

Ecotoxicology of  PFAS in gators and fish = Dr. Scott Belcher
Coastal Physics = Drs. Casey Dietrich and Katie Anarde

UNC
Sea Turtle Navigation = Drs. Ken and Kathy Lohmann

UGA
SE US Loggerhead sea turtle nesting fidelity = Dr. Bryan Shamblin

ECU
Coastal Modeling = Dr. Sid Narayan

BHI Conservancy 2020 Research Partnerships

So Much to Learn!



Sea Turtles
2020 Numbers 2021 Nest Protection Research 

Kemp’s ridley

Busy, but interesting!



Coyotes

They’re still here, but less visible and menacing in 2020



Deer Population Dynamics

population stable, for now…

tick-borne pathogens on 
BHI



BHI Groundwater Dynamics

freshwater flows underground
into creek/ocean/river around BHI 

perimeter
Sea Level rise reduces freshwater supply only small amount

CFR dredging has little influence on freshwater supply

Question:
How will dredging and sea level 
rise influence BHI underground 

freshwater supply?  P. Zamora
UNCW



Bald Head Creek Water Quality Dynamics

Fecal Coliform Bacteria levels do spike occasionally, but from where? 



BHIC Wildlife Responses

We help all kinds of  critters!



Wednesdays 600-700 PM
BHIC Lecture Series



HELP:
We may be looking for 

temporary lodging for our 
summer interns.

Please let me know if  you 
or someone you know 
might have a crofter 

available for one of  our 
interns this summer.

shank@bhic.org

Thanks!

mailto:shank@bhic.org


Miss Y’all and Thanks for Listening!



David Sawyer, CEO, BHI and Shoals Clubs
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QUESTIONS?
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2021 Annual Meeting Election Results

•Board vacancies
•Bylaws revision
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Nana Smith
BHA Board member 2020
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Thank you for your service!



• Live oak tree planted to honor 
BHA Board member service

• Map locator in BHA office
• Will be added to BHA website 

(BaldHeadAssociation.com), 
along with Operation 
Re-Forest — We Forest 
“Honor Trees”

91

Honoring Retired BHA Board Members



Adjournment

Thank you all for attending!
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